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Rocky Point Heights Community Club  

Annual Meeting Minutes 

          May 8, 2019 

Open Meeting: Alan  
Alan Marsh opened the meeting at 7:06 pm 

Pledge of Allegiance led by Alan Marsh 

Trustee Member Attendees: 
Alan Marsh (President), Bob Snead (Vice President), Dwight Perkins (Treasurer), Jack Baker 
(Secretary), Darrell Macke (Trustee) and Patricia Gordon (Trustee) 

Resident Member Attendees: 

Name Address 

1 Linda Macke-Darrell 975 Karen Ann Dr. 

2 Amy Perkins-Dwight 521 Island View Drive 

3 Jon & Ardith Arnold 557 Island View Dr. 

4 Nancy Snead-Bob 669 Island View Dr. 

5 Karen Baker-Jack 985 Rocky Terrace 

6 Alan Marsh 936 Karen Ann 

7 Chuck Gaines  991 Camrose Ct. 

8 Chris & Christine Buchanan 965 Rocky Terrace 

9 Gary & Stacy Johnson 945 Karen Ann Dr. 

10 Sally Fitterer 915 Karen Ann Dr. 

11 Kate Kappel 543 Island View Dr. 

12 Dennis & Joanne Johnsen 549 Island View Drive 

13 Carlos & Maggie Veliz 527 Island View Drive 

14 Harold Beyea & Anne Pan 953 Karen Ann Dr. 

15 Susanna Ma 686 Island View Drive 

16 Doug & Ruth Fries 533 Island View Drive 

17 Gordon Bowman 910 Vicky Place 

18 Bryan Milligan 975 Rocky Terrace 

19 Patricia Gordon 920 Vicky Place. 

20 Fakhereddine Berrada 916 Vicky Place 

21 Darla Tiner 520 Island View Drive 

22 Max Bettman 675 Island View Drive 
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Resident Member Proxy: 
Name Address

1 Charles Pratt & Joanna Dobbs 985 Camrose Court 
2 Dwight Lawseth 910 Valerie Drive
3 Brian Wiedmann Lot 15 
4 Eun Seog Hur 694 Island View Drive
5 Virginia Wootten 430 Island View Drive 
6 Eugen & Gabriela Istrate 903 Karen Ann Drive
7 Andrew & Sandra Campion 924 Karen Ann Drive
8 David Lundstrom 484 Island View Drive 
9 Lawrence & Jill Erwin 939 Karen Ann Drive
10 M & Penny Abdollmohammadi 979 Karen Ann Drive 

Introduction of Board of Trustees 
Jack Baker introduced the current Board of Trustees. 

Alan Marsh – Asked attendees to introduce themselves 

Approval of Minutes from last year: Jack  

Minutes of the May 5, 2018 Annual Meeting were provided to people as they entered the meeting 
room.  After a brief review period Dwight Perkins motioned to suspend reading the minutes, Nancy 
Snead seconded the motion and the motion was approved by vote. The minutes from the May 5, 
2018 board meeting were approved. Motion by Nancy Snead, second by Max Bettman. Minutes were 
approved by vote. 

Call for additional agenda items: Alan   
Jon Arnold asked to speak about the effort to revise the percentage of homeowners required to 
change the Covenants. 

 Harold Beyea asked to address a section missing in the Covenants related to building height. 
 Stacey Johnson wants to discuss expected water pressure.  

Committee Reports:  
Combined Water Service – Jack Baker 

Jack asked Patricia Gorman to express her opposing views about what is provided and/or limited by 
Combined Water Service.  
 Patricia stated except for her all the current Board members are in favor of replacing the existing 
water infrastructure. Patricia said she had not been allowed to be on the Water Maintenance Committee 
even though she has degrees and experience related to gardening and irrigation and understands about 
pipes. She said no one has been able to provide any reason there is a need to replace the existing 
water lines. She said we do not need new water lines. The forty year is a middle of a ninety-year 
suggestion for replacing a water system. 
 Patricia then stated the 8,000 gallon per month limit set by Combined Water Service is not supported 
by the State. The limit is set by CWS nobody else on the Island has these limits or penalties for using 
water. 
 Patricia then started expressing opinions about a need to replace the current Board that will enforce 
the Covenants. Patricia was asked to remain on topic and asked to yield the floor. 
 Jack gave the following Combined Water Service report: 

 Pump #2 was replaced last September at a cost of $20975.55. This is the largest of our four pumps and 
the discharge pipe was galvanized and the bottom lengths corroded. The pipe was replaced using 
Schedule 120 pvc. 
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 Pump #1 was replaced in March. The invoice for replacement has not been submitted.  

 King Water started replacing water meters CWS is covering the cost because having accurate water 

meters is a benefit to all CWS members. 

 Fire Hydrant flushing the hydrant at the intersection of Valerie and Island View was flushed last year 

King Water plans to flush other hydrants and flush point this spring. 

 The CWS president and I attended an event sponsored by the Camano Island Water Systems. The event 

consisted of round table discussions based on preset situations. Most of the attendees were from 

various water districts on Camano Island. Each of the eleven tables had a different situation to which 

they were to report their decisions by identifying the size and scope of their issue, providing a remedy, 

timetable and cost. There was a panel of resources that offered help in resolving issues. The panel 

consisted of bank representative, County and State officials, engineers and water system operators. 

 One of the items discussed was what different water systems charged for water.  One that stuck in my 

mind charges a flat rate for 250 gallons/day and a progressive increase in cost starting at $1.00 per 

gallon over the 250 gallons used in any one day. Plus, they have covenants that allow them to turn off 

water to any house found watering their grass. 

 The CWS president sent a letter to Alan as the RPHCC president as a follow up to the previous letter to 

RPHCC asking what they intend to do with our aging water system.  

 The May billing mail included a CWS Summer Notice & Reminder to conserve water. 

  Water Maintenance Committee – Jack Baker 
Jack asked Patricia Gorman to express her opposing views related to the Water Maintenance 

Committee. 
Patricia said there has been no reason stated for why we need a new system. In brief Patricia said if 

we have steel pipe it rusts, and we may have lower pressure. Instead of replace repair using pvc 
pipe. Patricia said her cousin, who designed our system, does not think we need to replace our 
water lines. 

Jack gave the following Water Maintenance Committee report: 
Proud to announce the Water Maintenance Committee members:  

Bob Snead – project management, software development, computer & communication skills. 
Chuck Pratt – Stanwood library manager, research, member of CWS Board 
Carlos Veliz – Political lobbyist, business strategist, owned mechanical design firms. 

          Bryan Milligan – City of Marysville senior construction inspector, designed and installed pipelines, owned 
a construction company. 

Jack Baker – On site construction representative for a major Consulting Engineering firm worked 
with pumps and piping from chemical feed pumps with tubing to 120” ID Concrete and one project of 
100 miles of 64-Inch concrete cylinder pipe installed in one year. 

 Chuck Pratt and I met with the Marysville librarian most familiar with the program they have that 

lists thousands of available grants. The program allows one to set parameters to narrow down grants 

that apply to their situation.  There were no grants listed that applied to updating water 

infrastructures unless there was an emergency such as earthquake that destroyed the system or a 

health hazard. 

 I contacted the Washington Association of Sewer and Water Districts asking for possible grants. This 

association has a Summary of Grant and Loan Programs for Drinking Water and Wastewater Projects. 

Of the 19 agencies listed there were four that I thought might be applicable to our system 

requirements.  Both through the research I have done so far and what I learned at the Camano Island 
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Water Systems meeting it appears our best bet is to start an application to the U S Department of 

Agriculture assistance for Rural Communities.

 I have reviewed the USDA RD application and visited with the local representative in the past. The 

application is a lengthy process that may take as much as two years. The application requires the 

applicant to prove they have sought funding from three local lending institutions and there was either 

no loans available or the cost was too high. The application also requires public meetings with those 

for whom the loan will apply, a pre-engineering report and possibly environmental impact 

statements, a geological report and a lot of organizational documents including Articles of 

Incorporation, By Laws, Non-Profit corporation documents, water system operating permits and more. 

 Greg Cane the engineer of record for CWS who has been involved with the design and operations of 

both RPH and Brentwood water systems and the development of the CWS system is retiring and 

closing his business in June of 2020. Greg has suggested three options for engineering requirements if 

we proceed with the USDA RD application. 

o Option A: Cane Engineering will work with RPHCC to prepare the USDA application and work 

through the process until the funds are secured. RPHCC would then need to hire an 

engineering firm to help with design and construction. 

o Option B: Cane Engineering would work with RPHCC to prepare the application and prepare 

the design. RPHCC would need to hire an engineering firm for the construction portion of the 

project. 

o Option C: RPHCC might want to hire a different engineering firm to do all the work from 

application through construction. Cane Engineering would assist in transferring all information 

to the new firm and be available for questions and support. 

I have studied the phased construction process suggested by Cane Engineering. I want to spend 
more time reviewing my thoughts with the Water Maintenance Committee to see if they agree with 
my approach. I do not think we need to replace any of the pvc pipe. I think we should install new 6-
inch pipe from the intersection at Valerie and Island View to the RPH storage tank and replace the 4-
inch AC pipe. If the committee agrees I will request permission to start the process. REGARDLESS if 
the USDA-RD loan is the option chosen or not the RPHCC members will be informed of what and 
when action will be taken.  
If the 4-inch AC pipe has a major failure repairs will require turning water off to Fifty (50) plus 
residents on Vicky Place, lower Island View, all of James Way and Camrose. (Map Exhibit - A) 

Greg Cane provided a preliminary estimate of not to exceed $24,000 which includes $7400 for an 
environmental report, $4600 for an archeologist report if necessary and $4600 for loan application 
assistance if desired.  
I think it is time to start this process and will take the necessary steps required by our governing 
documents to get approval. 
Cost estimate to replace all pipe in 2017 was $1,236,128 (Greg Cane estimate - Exhibit B) 
(Water Main Break Rates March 2018 report Exhibit - C) 

  Treasurer Report – Dwight Perkins 
Dwight presented the attached 2019 Budget and explained it included a $24,000 Water Reserve 
Expense line item for Engineering. The line item is for the pre-engineering report required for the USDA-
RD loan application. The Reserve for Infrastructure had a 2010 balance forward of $50,000 and through 
2018 was at $261,164.62. Carlos Veliz made a motion to accept the 2019 Budget, Jack Baker seconded 
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the motion. Patricia Gordon moved to amend the motion by removing the $24,000 water reserve 
expense. There was no second to Patricia’s motion. The budget was voted and approved as submitted.  
Dwight provided a copy of the RPHCC Balance Sheet as of April 30, 2019 with total Liabilities and 
Equity of $267,003.29. (Balance sheet As of April 30, 2019 and the Proposed Budget - Exhibit D & E) 

  Building/Design Committee – Darrell Macke 
Darrell explained when homeowners do not keep their lawns mowed, they are asked in a polite manner 
to take care of the issue. For clutter and junk in yards a harder approach is taken in which a covenant 
violation letter is sent certified mail. If the violation is not corrected within a month a second letter is sent 
including a fine associated with the violation. Patricia that Darrell is a nice person, but some lawns go 
2 to 3 months without being mowed. Patricia stated other violations that were not being addressed and 
stated the only Board member who should be re-elected was Bob Snead, the rest of the Board of 
Directors should be replaced. 
Darrell explained the published Rules and Regulations method for filing a complaint. 1) File a signed, 
dated written report to the Board identifying the Covenant that is being violated with photographs if 
available. 2) The Board will review the complaint and if they agree there is a violation a certified letter 
will be sent to the responsible landowner. The letter will clearly identify the violation, allow a month to 
have the violation corrected before fines will be assessed and extend an offer for a hearing if the 
landowner wants to contest the violation or request additional time to correct the violation.  
  Welcome Committee – Jack Baker 

 Christine Buchanan or Joanna Dobbs and Jack visited with the following five new neighbors 

o  Robert Hammer 979 Camrose Court 

o Kirk Packard 956 James Way 

o Pamela Jones was not ready for all the info. Said come back later 

o Aaron & Rebecca Wheeler / Jacque Nybo 939 James Way 

o Amanda Dexter at 515 Island View more due to a water leak issue she is dealing with. We offered at 

the time of our visit to return whenever she desires to explain the Welcome Packet. 

 The Welcome Packet information is being installed on the new rockypointheights.org web site. The 

Restrictive Covenants, By Laws and Rules and Regulations are already posted. When the project is 

completed, I will ask permission of the Board to send a memo to all members and renters explaining 

what is available.  

  Publicity Committee – Bob Snead 
Bob stated the Publicity Committee was reinstituted after last year. After review and acceptance from 
the RPHCC Board information is sent to RPHCC members in the form of mailings, Newsletters and/or 
a website. Rockypointheights.org is under construction and in a future version will include a member’s 
only section requiring an approval of membership and a log in. The web site currently includes copies 
of the RPHCC Covenants, By-Laws and Rules& Regulations. There is also a Contact Form that will be 
submitted to the current RPHCC President.  
The intent is to publish four newsletters each year. The last newsletter was mailed hard copy because 
it announced this annual meeting. Future newsletters will be emailed to those with email addresses 
using the Mail Chimp service. CAUTION if you have a gmail account the newsletter may go directly into 
your “promotions” folder. 

New Business: Alan 
Jon Arnold explained that last year he tried to get a revision to lower the percent of homeowners 
required to make a Covenant revision from 75%. To make this revision required approval of 75% of 
the then current homeowners or 51 members. 36 homeowners voted, or 54% instead of the required 
75%. Jon is concerned the Covenants as written need to be updated and without homeowner 
participation this will not happen. 
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Harold Beyea stated there is an incomplete statement in the Covenants that would explain how to 
apply for a Covenant variance. Bob Snead offered to meet with Harold to explain what Bob did to file 
a variance to make it legally binding to the property involved. 
Stacey Johnson asked what she could to because they have very low water pressure at their home. 
Jon Arnold offered the use of his pressure gauge to confirm the water pressure.  
Patricia Gordon made a motion that the RPHCC Board cannot move forward replacing the water 
system without a vote of the membership and a 75% approval. Harold Beyea made a second to the 
motion. The vote was 2 for and all others opposed. The motion was not approved. 

Presentation of Trustee Nominations – Bob Snead 
Bob introduced the Nominating Committee that he chaired, Jon Arnold, David Lundstrom and Jack 
Baker. Bob wrote a charter for the committee and sought candidates to fill 5 of the 7 trustees on the 
Board. Board trustees have staggered terms some with a two-year commitment others three years. 
Briefly he job description of the Board of Trustees is to enforce the covenants and provide 
maintenance and upkeep oversight of the water system. 

Voting on Trustee Nominations – Bob Snead 
Ballots were provided one per household showing the six candidates. Bob explained each household 
could vote up to five of the candidates but did not have to vote for five. Ballots were collected and 
processed by Jon Arnold. (The five candidates chosen are Gordon Bowman, Darrell Macke, Dwight 
Perkins, Bob Snead and Carlos Veliz) 

Meeting Adjournment 
Harold Beyea moved to adjourn; Linda Macke made the second the vote passed, and the meeting 
was adjourned at 9:08 pm.



Jack
Text Box
RPHCC 2019-05-08
Map Exhibit A


Jack
Text Box



Jack
Text Box
RPHCC 2019-05-08
Greg Cane Estimate 
Exhibit B




Jack
Text Box
RPHCC 2019-05-08
March 2018 Water Main Break Rates
Exhibit C-1




Jack
Text Box
RPHCC 2019-05-08
March 2018 Water Main Break Rates
Exhibit C-2




Jack
Text Box
RPHCC 2019-05-08
2019-04-30 Balance Sheet
Exhibit D




Jack
Text Box
RPHCC 2019-05-08
2019 Proposed Budget
Exhibit E



